

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 25 July 2017.

Present:  John Sharp (chairman), Brian Porter, Anne Jones, Roger Husband, Martin Gloster, Peter Hawkins, Graham Jones, Peter King, Richard Nash
In attendance: Paul Tuthill (County Councillor) – part meeting, Sarah Rouse (District Cllr) - part meeting, Anthony Warburton (District Cllr) – part meeting, Alice Spearing – St Richards Hospice (part meeting), one resident – Mr P Ralph, J Barker (clerk)
30/17
Apologies
There were apologies from Dave Fereday and Stephen Seymour                                   
31/17
a) Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the Agenda (personal and prejudicial) 



None
b) Notification of any changes to the Register of Interests 

None
Open Forum 
St Richards Hospice

Alice Spearing, Engagement Officer at St Richards Hospice, circulated information and gave a presentation detailing the work of the charity and the volunteering opportunities available at the hospice, the Leigh Sinton warehouse and in the shops. A regular slot in The Sphere was suggested to help raise awareness locally – the clerk to forward the editor’s contact details and to also include a piece on the charity in the next parish council report.  It was also suggested that a volunteering section be included on the parish website, with links to charity websites. The chairman thanked Ms Spearing for attending and she left the meeting.
Mr Ralph asked if the parish council would support the Badgers Football Club when the planning application for their new ground is submitted. The chairman confirmed that both of the proposed options had been noted at the previous meeting, but that the parish council could not comment further until planning applications have been received. 
32/17
Minutes
The minutes of the parish council and annual meetings held on 23 May 2017 were proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr Husband and approved unanimously.

33/17
Reports from representatives of other bodies:


Worcestershire County Council – Cllr Tuthill 
· There is another consultation on plans to improve the railway infrastructure – comments can be made through the Worcester Railway Strategy website.

· Noted proposed changes in local NHS services and that funding for the expansion of Worcester Royal Hospital and its carpark has
·  been approved. 

· Outlined the proposed second causeway and bridge parallel to the existing one at Powick and measures to improve safety for cyclists and pedestrians.

· Mr Sharp asked why there are two men stationed by the road at St Peters roundabout. It was suggested it may be a health & safety measure to assist pedestrians crossing the road. Cllr Tuthill agreed to check.


Malvern Hills District Council
 - Cllrs Rouse and Warburton 
· Malvern Hills still has a five-year land supply and is therefore currently safe from speculative development. 

· MHDC is now fully occupying the new offices. 

· Community speed watch scheme – Sarah Rouse reported she believed there to be sufficient volunteers locally to implement the scheme and it would be a proactive way to tackle speeding. The matter to be considered under item 34/17 (8).
34/17
Updates on highways matters arising from previous minutes
1) 
Overhanging hedges – Suckley Road and Bank House roundabout
WCC highways have delivered a letter requiring the Laburnum Cottage hedge in Suckley Road to be cut back with 14 days. This will be followed by another advising the owner that unless action is taken WCC will cut it and charge them for doing so.
2) Speeding and VAS data – The chairman confirmed that he had provided the local police with data showing the highest speeds recorded and the times they took place, and the police have been parking and making themselves visible at those times to deter speeding. The local PC will soon receive training in speed gun use and will then be able to use this on speeding motorists.
3) Vegetation clearance and repainting – white village gate, Bransford – The vegetation has been cleared. The chairman to arrange for the Lengthsman to repaint. 
4) 
Request for culvert improvement at Chapel Lane – The chairman confirmed he had followed this up with the new Highways Liaison Officer and the work is linked to work planned to improve drainage on the A4103.
5)  Chapel Lane – damage to verges. The chairman reported the work is now complete. Mr Gloster expressed concern about a number of locations where there is still a three inch drop from the side of the road. The chairman agreed to check and re-report if necessary.
6) Enquiry re publication of timetables for bus service 417 – The timetables are available through the website. To remove from the agenda.
7) Road safety at the Stocks Lane/A4103 junction – Some of the soil has been cleared back. Once this work is complete Cllr Rouse has agreed to ask the householder to cut the hedge back.
8) Community speed watch scheme – The matter was discussed and the opinion expressed that the presence of volunteers monitoring speeds will encourage people to slow down. It was agreed that it was important that volunteers are drawn from the community rather than primarily from the parish council. Mr Gloster proposed the scheme be implemented, Mr King seconded and it was carried eight votes for to one against. A piece to be included in the next Sphere magazine to gauge public interest in volunteering.
9) Dangerous parking in Leigh Sinton – A pedestrian has been injured tripping on a step getting past a vehicle parked on the footway. The police have advised that the district council is responsible for dealing with footways obstructed by parked vehicles and the chairman agreed to follow the matter up with MHDC. It was noted that cars have been parked on the footway on both sides of the road in Leigh Sinton and an increase in trailers being parked on Suckley Road would need to be monitored.
10) Vehicles exiting the Kiln Lane building site through Kiln Lane (rather than via the access road) – The chairman explained that the case in question involved a delivery of concrete that was taken that way as it needed to be delivered to the site quickly and the access road had not been completed. There was discussion and it was suggested there had been other instances where site traffic has gone this way. The chairman confirmed that he had spoken with the site manager who had put up the signs and he is making every effort to ensure traffic enters through the access road. It was noted that one of the signs directing traffic to the access road is partially obscured and it would be helpful if there was an additional sign before the turning as some lorries are missing it and having to turn round in the village. The chairman agreed to follow-up.
11) Enquiry re use of new school car park – A letter from the head teacher was read out confirming that the car park is well used and the school have also promoted the use of the park and walk facility at the pub. Councillors expressed concern that fewer drivers use the carpark in the afternoon when they are collecting children. The chairman to follow up when term starts in September.
35/17 Planning

a) To consider and approve the minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 27 June 2017

The minutes were proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr Husband, approved by all and signed.
b) Updates on ongoing planning matters – None
c) Planning applications – 
	L&B

Ref No
	MHDC

Ref No.
	Proposal Details
	Location
	PC Recommendation
	Summary of reasoning

	17/4
	17/00935/FUL
	Proposed dormer bungalow
	Land adjacent to

Laburnum Cottage

Leigh Sinton

Malvern, WR13 5EQ
	Refusal
	- The site is too small for the proposed development. 

 -The location is dangerous for vehicle access and egress. 

- The drainage scheme is insufficient for the development proposed.


d) Planning decisions received from MHDC - None
e) Neighbourhood Development Plan update – Mr King reported that he had sent draft copies to the officers who had provided the drainage and environmental information. The chairman confirmed he had spoken with the Guide leader and the Guides will deliver the consultation notices when they are ready to go out.
36/17
 Updates on matters arising in previous minutes


a) High step on footpath bridge - The chairman had checked the step and found it to be a similar height to others and not serious enough for countryside services to attend to. Remove from the agenda.
b) Possible Japanese knotweed on footpath, Nash Green – Following investigation it was confirmed not to be knotweed. It has now been sprayed. Remove from the agenda.
c) Purchase of red telephone box, Somers Close - The matter is ongoing.

d) Broken stile on footpath C2065 – The matter has been reported to the PPW and WCC.
e) Damaged footway on corner of Sherridge Road – The matter is ongoing. The chairman agreed to follow up with the new highways liaison engineer. 
f) Review and approved revised risk assessment plan – Following review Mr Jones proposed the document be approved, Mr Husband seconded and it was agreed unanimously.
37/17
Problems arising from road closures



Parish councillors noted instances of inaccurate information provided on road closure notices, including incorrect times and dates, which have caused problems and inconvenience for road users. Insufficient information is provided on the location of closures, leading people to make unnecessary detours. Closure information only placed at junctions also means that those who gain access part-way along a road directly from their property will not know of a closure ahead until they reach it – Stocks Lane being an example of where this has happened. 

Cllr Tuthill confirmed that in future highways intend to put the distance of the closure along the road on the sign. The forthcoming closure at Brockamin will be a good opportunity to see if this is being done. 
38/16

Finance

a) Accounts paid
Black Pear Garden Services

Grass cutting – May



£44.00

J Barker



Clerk – June




£727.08
Post Office Ltd


HMRC Q1




£41.91

NEST (DD 26/05/17)

Pension contributions



£51.39
NEST (DD 29/06/17)

Pension contributions



£51.39

b) Accounts passed for payment

PA Gardiner



Grass cutting - June



£36.00 
PA Gardiner



Grass cutting - July



£36.00

John Sharp



Payment to gardener (G Locke) reimbursed
£70.00

J Barker



Clerk – July




£723.04
R Wilks



Lengthsman – April-June


£691.20


Payments proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr Husband and agreed unanimously. 


b)  Balances


Current account
(at 30.06.2017)





£32,366.81



Savings account
(at 30.06.2017)





£4,876.68
39/17   Reports of committees and working groups
a. Memorial Hall – Richard Nash reported:
· The hall fire safety check has been completed and all is in order
· The Wi-Fi funding project had been investigated and the hall found not to be eligible

· Plans for the wedding fair are going well. The main purpose is to showcase the hall as a venue

· Bookings are strong, particularly for weddings

· The heating improvements will cost around £30,000. £7000 will come from hall funds, £8000 from a grant from Severn Trent, and further grants totalling £17000 are expected. It is hoped the work will start before the winter.
· Quotes have been received for replacement windows. The cost will be around £1400 and the hall may approach the parish council for funds.

· The hall is looking to replace chairs and tables – round tables more suitable for weddings and chairs with padded seats and backs. 
40/17
Councillors reports and items for future consideration

· There is a noticeboard outside the Memorial Hall that the parish council can refurbish and take over. It 
was agreed this would be worthwhile and the chairman agreed to organise refurbishment.
· The recent fete at the church had been popular and successful. It was suggested that a community event be planned at the Memorial Hall for summer 2018. It was suggested that the idea be raised in The Sphere to ascertain local interest and the person who had organised the Great Get Together be approached.

· The chairman reported that he had met with a company who would provide a quote for the replacement of equipment at Bransford Play area – the cost is expected to be around £28,000 and will be funded by s106 monies from the Bank House site development.
· The bus shelter in Leigh Sinton is very overgrown – the Lengthsman be asked to cut it back and also deal with overgrown vegetation at Bransford roundabout.

41/17
Date and time of next meeting 



Planning Committee Meeting – Tuesday 22 August 2017

Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 26 September 2017

Both 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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